MINUTES
UNCP Graduate Council Meeting

Monday, January 23, 2017, 3:00 p.m.

UC Annex 203
Present:  Irene Aiken (chair), Kirill Bumin (secretary), Amy Cox (GSO President), Nick Arena, Ki Chae, Leah Fiorentino, Shanika Jones, Roger Ladd, Larry Mabe, Joe West, Kim Sellers, Serina Cinnamon, Sherry Edwards, Rita Hagevik, Ann Horton-Lopez, Lisa Mitchell, Mary Klinikowski, 
Absent:  Roger Guy, Karen Granger, Jennifer Twaddell, Velinda Woriax, Karen Helgeson
Guests: Jodi Phelps, Barry O’Brien
Call to Order

Dr. Irene Aiken called the meeting to order at 3:00 pm. The agenda was approved by unanimous consent. The minutes of the November 21, 2016 meeting were approved by unanimous consent. 
1. Graduate Faculty Nominations:  The following nominations were approved according to the chart below:
	Name
	Status Request
	Degree
	Program
	Dept

	Amanda Allen
	Adjunct
	PhD
	Coun
	Ed Lead

	David Jacobson
	Prof. Aff.
	JD
	MBA
	SoB

	Abigail Mann
	Full
	PhD
	Eng
	ETFL

	Courtney Walters
	Adjunct
	MA Couns
	Couns
	Ed Lead

	Mark Martz
	Adjunct
	PhD
	MPA
	PSPA


2. Proposal: The following course/program proposal was approved:
Create DSC 5090 Data Analytics (Economics and Decision Sciences department) and add course as an MBA guided elective  
3. Recruitment Campaign update:  Jodi Phelps provided the Council with a description of the current LinkedIn campaign and discussed forthcoming recruitment efforts from her department for The Graduate School.
4.  Graduate School Proposals

Changes to Senior Privilege:  The Graduate Council approved the following replacement for Senior Privilege which allows students to be juniors or seniors when taking graduate courses and allows up to twelve graduate hours credit to count towards both an undergraduate and graduate degree.  The application form for students interested in the Undergraduate Privilege was also examined and suggestions noted.
Undergraduate Privilege (Undergraduate Enrollment in Graduate Courses) 

Undergraduate Privilege is a program offered by UNCP’s Graduate School which allows promising students (typically seniors) the opportunity to take up to twelve hours of graduate coursework while completing their undergraduate degree.  With appropriate permission, up to twelve hours of graduate coursework may count towards one’s undergraduate degree and future master’s degree at UNCP. 

Eligible students must 

· be seniors or second semester juniors (75 credit hours) when they participate, 

· have completed a minimum of two semesters (24 credit hours) as a UNCP student, and 

· have a UNCP GPA of at least 3.0. 

Applicants interested in taking a graduate course must complete an Undergraduate Privilege form gaining permission from the student’s advisor, department chair and the Dean of Graduate School. The Dean of Graduate School makes the final decision regarding eligibility of graduate course enrollment.

Students should note that not all graduate programs have courses which will meet the requirements for both undergraduate and graduate programs of study. Permission to take graduate courses, even for future graduate degree credit, does not guarantee future admission into a graduate program.

Undergraduate students taking graduate courses are held to the same expectations, standards and regulations as graduate students and receive earned “graduate school” grades (A, B, C, F, W, I). Undergraduate students may not take graduate hours in Thesis, Independent/Individual Study, Practicum or Internship courses.

Students should note:

· Graduate level coursework may only be applied to both a UNCP undergraduate and a UNCP graduate degree if the student receives prior approval to take the courses by the Dean of Graduate School.

· Students who are accepted to the program will not be a llowed to continue if their cumulative undergraduate GPA falls below 3.0.  

· Graduate course grades do not count in the undergraduate GPA.

· Students taking graduate courses may withdraw from the course up to two weeks prior to the last regular class meeting for a regular 15 week course or the equivalent in shorter term courses.

· Undergraduates taking and failing a graduate level course may appeal to the Graduate Appeals Committee to apply for admission into a graduate program following the guidelines under Special Readmission Regulation for Students Dismissed for Academic Reasons.
Certificate Program :  The Graduate Council approved the following description for graduate certificate programs.  The Council also examined the basic process to be used to propose the development of a certificate program.  (See Appendix).

A Graduate Certificate program provides specific professional education in an area of study.  Typically around 12 credit hours, a graduate certificate program may be gained as a stand-alone credential, in conjunction with or after a graduate degree is earned or prior to and towards a master’s degree, depending on the program. Successful completion of a certificate is notated on one’s academic transcript.
Accelerated Degree Program: The Graduate Council approved the following description for Accelerated Degree Program: An Accelerated Degree program allows undergraduate students at UNCP an opportunity to complete the requirements for both the bachelor's and master's degrees at an accelerated pace. These undergraduate students may double count up to 12 approved graduate-level credits towards completing the bachelor's degree.  Graduate credit hours may also count towards a master’s degree.  Students should note that permission to pursue an Accelerated degree program does not guarantee admission and a student must meet requirements at the time they apply to the graduate program.

5. Graduate School Report 
· Prerequisites discussion:  Dr. Aiken stated that the monitoring of prerequisites is becoming overwhelming to the Graduate Office and individual programs may need to monitor in the future.
· Course Evaluations:  Dr. Aiken discussed the fall course evaluations stating that the completion rate is still not where it needs to be.  If the university moves to all electronic evaluations, it may help course evaluation rate as it will be the norm to complete evaluations online.
· Graduate Exit Survey: Dr. Aiken stated that the response rate was over 80% but she hopes to get it even higher.  PDs were sent the raw and compiled data, minus programs with very small numbers of participants.  Dr. Hagevik suggested the Council look at compiled data at our next meeting.
· Dr. Aiken explained the change in the GA hiring process – GA positions no longer have to posted in Brave Opportunities but the GA must still provide signed copies of job description with their SAA
· Research Symposium will be April 4, 2017. Dr. Aiken noted that all GAs should be presenting, but also requested that Program Directors encourage other graduate students to also present.
· Rita Hagevik agreed to conduct a research poster workshop on February 21st, 4:30-5:30 pm.
· Dr. Aiken discussed the spring Enrollment Report. The numbers in the agenda reflect status on 1.17.17.  but she presented the following post drop list: Drop for non payment occurred 1.18.17 -  Dr. Aiken mentioned that the updated report has not yet been received
	Spring 17 Grad Sch Enrollment
	Date
	Date
	Difference

	
	1.20.16
	1.20.17 
	

	New Graduate
	77
	111
	+34

	Readmits GR
	2
	4
	+2 

	Special GR
	4
	3
	-1

	Continuing Graduate 
	621
	621
	0

	Totals
	710
	739
	+35


· Recruitment Report:

· Dr. Aiken mentioned that the fall admissions goal sent to General Administration for 2017 is 758, which reflects a 5% increase over 2016 enrollment. 

· Dr. Aiken noted that the 2017 admissions goal entails a 2.65% increase international students, and discussed University international recruitment efforts (Kirill Bumin going to Thailand in early February to recruite undergraduate and graduate students)
· Dr. Aiken mentioned that Professional School and Clinical Mental Health Counseling courses will be offered at Cape Fear Community College in Wilmington, NC in fall 2017.
· Nick Arena reported that the MBA program faculty voted to partner with a firm such as Acadmic Partnership beginning next year.
· Dr. Aiken reminded the Program Directors to be mindful of their program enrollment goals for the fall
6. Announcements/Reminders 
· Grad Council Meetings for 16-17 (UC Annex room 203 at 3 pm): 

· February 20

· March 20

· April 17

· Application Deadlines:


 March 1 for fall 17 graduation 

October 1 for spring 18 graduation

· Graduate School Commencement: May 5, 2017
· New Graduate Student Orientation: Saturday, August 12, 2017 in the Annex 

· Graduate Research Symposium: April 4, 2017, 5:30 UC Annex 

· Withdrawal deadlines: Check Graduate Academic Calendar 
· Next Meeting:  Monday, February 20, 2017, 3:00, UC Annex Room 203
Meeting adjourned at 4:20 pm. 
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Appendix 

Certificate Program 
Information and Interest Form
What is a Graduate Certificate Program?

Graduate Certificate programs provide specific professional education in an area of study.  Typically around 12 credit hours, a graduate certificate program may be gained as a stand-alone credential, in conjunction with or after a graduate degree is earned or prior to and towards a master’s degree, depending on the program. Successful completion of a certificate is notated on one’s academic transcript.

How does one propose a Graduate Certificate Program?

· Consult with Dr. Elizabeth Normandy, AVC for Academic Planning & Accreditation.
· Approval process through curriculum, like any other program.
· 15 hours or less- doesn’t have to be approved by Department of Education.
· UNC General Administration has to be notified by the AVC for Academic Planning and Accreditation.
· If creating new courses for the certificate program, a prospectus is required for SACSCOC.
· UNCP is not currently approved by the US Department of Education to offer graduate certificates. Some students may have to pay out of pocket (may not receive financial aid until approved by DOE).

· More than a minor or track.
· Certification program do show in the UNC General Administration Academic Program Inventory.
· Certificate programs do get a CIP code (classification by federal government).
Want to submit a proposal?  Complete the following and consult with Dr. Normandy,

Proposed Certificate Program Name: 

Sponsoring Dept/Sch: 

All Dept/Sch Involved:

Contact Name: 



Phone:



Email: 

First Term the Certificate Would be Offered: 

1. Describe the Certificate Program’s purpose.
2. Describe the need for such a Certificate Program and address if it is offered elsewhere.
3. Who is the target population for the Program (mark all that apply)?

___Current, degree seeking graduate students

___Post master’s degree students.  If particular degree(s) list: ___________________________

___Any person’s possessing a baccalaureate degree

___Person possessing a baccalaureate degree in ______________________

___Other ___________________________

4. Provide specific courses and other requirements for the Certificate Program.  Indicate if courses are currently offered.

5. Provide a statement on the relationship of the Certificate Program to degree programs currently offered.  Describe how course credit transfer policies will be applied to students.

6. Will the Certificate Program be offered on campus, online, as a distance education program, or a combination?  

7. Describe the admissions criteria and process.  

8. Provide a three-year, semester-by-semester projection of enrollments and course offerings.

9. Describe any impact on campus resources.
10. List faculty member(s) who will be responsible for planning, recruiting and advising students in the Certificate Program.  
11. How will the program be advertised?

12. Describe the evaluation plans for the Certificate Program.

